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NEGLECTED HABITATS: RIVER SHINGLE

- Shingle.islands, lateral shoals and slip-off slopes beside inland 
rivers represent a habitat that has been largely ignored by 
lichenologists. This note describes the lichen flora of a shingle 
island (attached to the mainland throughout much of its length 
except when the river is in spate) in the river Tummel, Perthshire. 
ItsVis a Scottish Wildlife Trust nature reserve, and part of the 
Shingle Islands SSSI. The island is largely wooded with birch, 
pine, alder, willow and scattered hawthorn and oak. An 
investigation of their epiphytes revealed little of interest. Of 
considerably greater lichenological interest are the areas of 
shingle in the northern part. Few examples of such inland 
(freshwater) shingle carrying noteworthy assemblages of lichens are 
known in the British Isles, though fine maritime examples occur 
along the east coast at sites such as Coul Links, Culbin Forest, 
Cuthill Links', Kinnaber Links, and Holy Island in Northumberland.

On Ballinluig Island one can see a transition from lichen-free,, 
unstable shingle on the shore, through more or less stable shingle 
colonized by several pioneer crustose saxicolous lichens, to stable 
shingle (mostly under small birch and pine) with numerous crustose 
lichens, together with many marcr.olichens on the pebbles and 
associated sandy soil, moss and plant debris. The species recorded 
in these shingle communities total 24 crustose lichens and 27 
macrolichens: total 53. They include: Acarospora smaragdula, 
Buellia aethalea, Catillaria atomarioides, Lecidea erratica,
L.plana, Placopsis gelida, Rhizocarpon concentricum, Porpidia 
tuberculosa, Trapelia obtegens, T,placodioides, Coelocaulon 
aculeatum, ,C. muricatum, Parmelia incurva, Pseudevernia 
furfuracea,Stereocaulon glareosum, S. pil'eatum, Cladonia (many 
spp.)and Peltigera (many spp.). Of the above species, only 
Stereocaulon glareosum can be considered a genuine national rarity 
(just'a few'localities in Scotland). This is the first record of

2 5 .



Catillaria atomarioides for Scotland, but this species, which is 
one of the dominants here, has probably been much overlooked. It 
is easily passed over as a diminutive form of C.chalybeia or as 
Lecidea erratica. Published information regarding Catillaria 
atomarioides is scant as regards habitat details, though it is 
recorded on river-side shingle in Scandinavia. Although 14 species 
of Cladonia are present, they are never dominant and do not form 
large cushions or swards as some of them do at coastal sites. The 
low cover by Cladonia is compensated for by the five Peltigera 
species which are all present in abundance together with their 
parasites. To date Ballinluig seems to be the best known Scottish 
example of an inland shingle site by a river. Nationally, some of 
the heavy metal rich river shingle in Northumberland and mid-Wales 
must run it close.

Brian Coppins.

INCREASE IN THE POPULATION OF FULGENSIA FULGENS ON 
THE ISLE OF WIGHT

Fulgensia fulgens was first recorded from the Isle of Wight around 
the turn of the last century. W. Borrer and R.D. Turner collected 
material from .here which was used to illustrate Sowerby's English 
Botany (1806). The locality was given as Freshwater Bay but there 
were no further island records until 1976 when Oliver Gilbert 
located it, in abundance, as a component of a rich terricolous 
community halfway up Tennyson Down above Freshwater Bay. The site 
is heavily stressed ancient chalk grassland close to the cliff- 
edge, estimated by Gilbert (1978) to occupy some 0.2 ha.
(Lichenologist 10:33-45). The Down is National Trust property and 

visited by many holidaymakers and residents throughout the year. 
Although the Fulgensia site is away from the main footpath, it is 
nevertheless trampled by many visitors and this probably 
contributes towards maintaining the habitat.
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